Item A3 – Appendix A(ii)


Payday Loans Task and Finish Group

13th October 2014 – 5.00pm

Lahnstein Room

Present: 

Cllr Dave Soans (Chair)


Cllr David Howes



Cllr Shirley Lynch

Cllr Ellie Manns



Cllr Jonathan West

Also Present: 
John Conway 
(Head of Housing)

Julie Trahern

(on behalf of the Credit Union)

Debbie Egan

(Citizen’s Advice Bureau)

David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)

1.  
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from Graham Soulsby

2.  
MINUTES     
Minutes of the meeting held on 9th September 2014 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 

3.  
EVIDENCE PROVIDERS    
Citizen’s Advice Bureau

Debbie Egan, manager of Kettering Citizen’s Advice Bureau (CAB) attended the meeting and provided details of the bureau’s experience of clients utilising payday loans and other forms of high-interest credit. 
CAB saw payday loans as a worrying and increasing trend nationally, although positive steps had been taken in regard to regulation. The meeting heard that in July 2014 the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA) had proposed a cap on payday loan fees and charges, with the proposals scheduled to be implemented nationally in January 2015. CAB considered the cap to be beneficial in terms of covering the total cost of credit rather than just interest rates alone, but had concerns that payday loan companies would introduce new elements to loans that were not covered by the cap. In addition, certain sectors of society could be prevented from accessing this form of credit, whereas CAB believed there should be more choice available for those struggling financially. 
Nationally CAB had seen large numbers of individuals going into debt as a direct result of payday loans. Credit was seen as a quick fix option but escalated into long-term debt as a result of proper checks not being undertaken to ensure an individual’s ability to repay. A national survey had been undertaken by CAB and details of the findings were provided to the meeting, who noted that not a single lender was providing credit fully responsible manner. This survey is included at Appendix A.
Locally, the main areas of concern for CAB and its clients included:-

· Lenders not establishing whether customers could afford to repay loans

· Customers being pressured to “rollover” loans when they were already struggling to pay back the original loan amount. 
· Customers feeling pressured to make payments off payday loans before priority debts such as rent or Council Tax. 
· Payments being taken by lenders leaving no money to pay priority debts.
· Clients being unaware that debts to lenders were not priority debts. 
The meeting discussed these findings and considered the reasons why people resorted to such methods of finance. It was noted that in general people only approached the CAB when they had reached a financial crisis situation. The CAB believed that approximately 70% of loans were taken out by clients in order to top-up shortfalls in income used for essential items towards the end of the month. The majority of clients seen by the CAB with financial issues were in the younger age range and faced problems with priority debts. Clients were often desperate and vulnerable, with a number having mental health issues. Two local cases studies were provided that highlighted the problems caused when a payday loan was not paid on time. In addition to payday loans, the group heard that doorstep lending within the borough had been identified as another area for. Representatives of doorstep lenders were often known to customers who could find turning down credit more difficult. 
Learned behaviour, ease of credit access, the proliferation of “zero hours” employment contracts and a culture of material immediacy were considered as possible reasons for the increased uptake of such forms of credit. The CAB had undertaken work around financial capability and education in association with the Credit Union in an effort to publicise alternatives to high-interest credit. It was considered that adding financial management and budgeting to the national curriculum would be a useful method of educating younger generations, which was seen as key to breaking the cycle of dependence on such credit.

Debbie advised the group that she would provide a copy of the CAB national payday loan survey, the Good Practice Customer Charter (attached as Appendix B), a short video played during the meeting to explained the dangers of high-interest lending and data detailing the reasons CAB clients took out payday loans. The CAB considered KBC to be very proactive when helping customers for the benefit of the borough however, advertising of the Credit Union and other alternatives to high-interest credit were always a priority. 
Credit Union 

Julie Trahern, Head of Income and Debt Management & Customer Services attended the meeting on behalf of the Credit Union (CU) and provided an overview of the CU services based at KBC.
The group heard that KBC was operating a Credit Union within the customer services centre as an agent for Northamptonshire Credit Union. The facility had opened in April 2014, with an official opening in May. Since opening, there had been 152 contacts from members of the public with 28 budget accounts opened and none closed, with a 100% success rate for customers adhering to budgets set by the CU.
At the first point of contact, a customer would undertake a financial capability assessment. If debts held by the customer could not be managed, then the customer would be passed through to CAB to provide professional financial advice. The CAB could link to the CU to set up budget accounts for customers if required. If you can give tools to help them, can be positive outcome. Credit Union loans were not offered at KBC, but application forms could be completed for a loan from Northamptonshire Credit Union. Loans were generally unavailable to customers until they had been saving for a period of three months, however this rule could be bypassed in extreme circumstances. Loans offered interest rates between 1% and 3%, with repayments available for up to five years. 

Currently the CU at KBC only offered budget accounts to customers. These accounts were useful for those who had no experience, or were unable to budget. The account allowed money to be paid in, where it was initially allocated to priority debts of rent and Council Tax. Arrangements could then be made with other providers to pay any remaining debts. Any money remaining would be left for customers to spend as they wished. 
The meeting noted that to set up a budget account with the CU, an initial fee of £10 was required. This had proved a stumbling block for some customers, so KBC was paying the fee on their behalf utilising surplus Welfare Reform budget earmarked for the CU. Customers could close the account at any point without KBC involvement, although an opening fee would not be paid again for  period of two years after an account was closed. The account had a monthly administration fee of £4. Customers with debts to providers could often have the monthly fee paid by them if the provider was assured that by having the budget account, debts would be repaid. KBC also had an emergency fund to pay the fee for up to three months.
KBC was in the process of appointing a full-time Credit Union position that would operate Monday to Friday between 10am and 3pm, hours that mirrored Northamptonshire Credit Union. As KBC operated as an agent on behalf of the Credit Union, it was important that staff could contact Northamptonshire Credit Union during working hours. The council was also in the process of bidding for a flexible support grant from the DWP to work with JobCentre Plus to bring a representative into the Customer Service who could assist customers in breaking down barriers preventing them from returning to employment. KBC was working with the CAB on a project to understand customer needs, with a partnership event being held on 6th November to identify any work being duplicated so resources could be utilised in the best way. 

Members were provided with the opportunity to ask questions regarding the CU. In response it was noted that the initial target of opening 25 budget accounts in the first year had been surpassed, with a realistic aim of opening 40 accounts by the end of the financial year. Members heard that currently no-one was employed directly by the CU with staffing comprised of one volunteer from the Benefits Team, one from Council Tax and one from Customer Services. It was noted that to move the service forward a full-time staff member was required. This would enable the CU to reach those customers who required assistance and to build a rapport with partner organisations and providers to offer a more streamlined service. 
It was AGREED by the group that:
· Business cards carrying Credit Union details be produced for the purposes of advertising the service;

· A Member Information Session be held to increase member exposure to the CU; and

· That the Payday Loan Task and Finish Group endorse the employment of a part-time employee for the Credit Union.

Tenancy Support and LifePlan
Leone Reed, LifePlan Advisor and Geraldine Whitmore, Tenancy Support Advisor attended the meeting and gave a presentation on the topic of Tenancy Support and the LifePlan scheme.

Leone advised the meeting that LifePlan aimed to provide personalised one-to-one support to housing customers, both KBC tenants and housing association tenants. The support enabled customers to fully engage with existing employment, training and education services. Methods of support included motivational one-to-ones, job searches, supported visits to partner agencies, interview techniques and CV writing.

The forum heard that “Move On Move In” tenancy training had launched in 2006, with 18 courses held and 146 young people completing a course to date. In October 2013 the training had been altered to make it more inclusive and diverse. Since that date, 70 customers had attended various sessions including:- 

· Dementia Friends Information session

· First Aid

· Fire Safety in the Home

· Back to Work

· Money and Budgeting

· Princes Trust Budgeting

· Practical Housing Units
Practical Housing Units (PHU) focusing on the basic skills, knowledge and understanding of sustaining a tenancy, offered customers Level 1 Qualifications equivalent to a GCSE. The meeting heard that KBC worked alongside the Amber Foundation in order to assist customers in undertaking these qualifications. The PHU’s had proved to be very popular, with the following six units available:

·  Maintaining a Tenancy  Underpinning  Knowledge

·  Maintaining a Tenancy with Support

·  Planning for Education, Training and Employment

·  Budgeting & Debt Management 

·  Managing Receipt of Social Benefits 

·  Managing Utility Accounts 

The forum was provided with information regarding the Tenancy Training Flats and Rough Sleepers House Pilot Project which had commenced in 2012, utilising four empty flats owned by Home Housing Association and one privately rented property leased to KBC. Customers involved in the project had engaged with the Tenancy Support Team, LifePlan and Tenancy Training. The project had completed in March 2014, with nine customers successfully moved on and two unsuccessfully moved on. An article on the success of the project had previously featured in Connect.

Geraldine provided the forum with an outline of the role of Tenancy Support. Tenants with any issues surrounding their tenancy could receive tailored, one to one support either in their homes or at KBC offices, wherever they felt most comfortable. Partnership working was noted as being extremely important, with regular contact between Tenancy Support and the Citizen’s Advice Bureau, Community Law, Social Services, Kettering MIND and internal KBC departments such as Income and Debt. The forum noted that in June 2014, another Tenancy Support Worker had been employed and had rapidly become an integral part of the team.

The forum heard that Tenancy Support and Life Plan together offered a seamless service for customers and tenants, assisting them not only with maintaining their tenancies but also providing training and employment opportunities. The services helped customers manage their tenancies in a positive manner from the very beginning; whilst being aware that support was available should they require it. Engagement with other support services helped customers with their health and wellbeing such as providing assistance in registering with a GP. It was hoped that the service would provide customers with the confidence to move forward with learning on their own. 

The forum was advised that Tenancy Support and LifePlan worked together to provide excellent customer service whilst representing KBC in a positive manner. Both services were constantly looking to improve and develop their offer by listening and acting upon customer feedback. Word of mouth was noted as being very important to the number of referrals the services received. 
4. 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was AGREED that a date for the subsequent meeting should be communicated to group members. 
(The meeting started at 5:00pm and ended at 6:45pm)


Signed:…………………………………………………..
Chair
djp
